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CHAIR HOKAMA:
.(gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall come to order. This is our regular
meeting of 15 m July 2013. This morning for the Committee we have our Vice-Chairman,
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning. And we have Committee members Mr. Canon -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: And Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused from this meeting this morning is Mr. Guzman and Mr. Victorino. Prior
to taking up the items of interest to the Committee as agendized for today's meeting, we shall
take public testimony. Everyone has three minutes. When your name is called up, please come
forward to the District Office microphone or the Chamber microphone. You'll be given three
minutes to prepare your, present your remarks before the Committee, and if need be, the Chair
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will grant one additional minute by our Rules. So this morning we have Rosemary Robbins who
would like to share some thoughts with the Committee, please.
. • .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MS. ROBBINS: Good morning, everybody.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. ROBBINS: I'd like to pass on some thoughts from the rest of the community as well as myself on
the item PIA-25, the nepotism policy. A quick note of history, back in '05 when the Oversight
Advisory Committee from the EPA was working on Upcountry water issues, one of the tools that
we examined very carefully was something called the "water spot". And it gave statistics. One
that really knocked me over as an educator was that more than half of the people who were
applying to be able to work for the Water Department could not pass the entry application. So I
took a look at that and wondered if that were true for other departments, too, and they had
documents somewhat equivalent to the water spot, same problem. And yet we had an awful lot
of people who got government jobs who couldn't test in by way of their abilities. So that
thought has festered with me as an educator for many years. And in our last election here on
Maui, November 12, one of the Charter questions was should we be functioning with pono? Yay.
Other side of that coin, nepotism, and that becomes a danger, that becomes a health danger when
people don't know what they're doing and yet they're doing it. And the recent situation that
we've had here of getting rid of the accurate definition of what a drought is and we lumped in
with that and before that the idea of human error and equipment failure. Something's terribly
wrong with that. So there's a pattern, and this has been brought up a number of times at this
microphone that when there is a pattern that exists over the years of things that are
counterproductive for the community, including their health and safety, need to be changed. So
jumping the gun with making decisions on what we're going to do and turning a deaf ear and
blind eye to some of the things that haven't made it onto the Charter means we have more work
to do. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Robbins. Members, any questions for the lady on her testimony
this morning? Having none, Ms. Robbins, thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome. Have a good day.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask Hana Office if there's anyone wishing to provide testimony, please?
MS. LONO: Good morning. The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Lanai Office, anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. There's no one waiting to testify in the Lanai Office.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And, Molokai, anyone wishing to testify, please?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, ladies. Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony on any item
that has been agendized for today's Policy Committee meeting? Having none, with no
objections, testimony shall be closed.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. So ordered. Thank you, ladies.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM PIA-40: INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT BETWEEN IMMIGRATION AND
CUSTOMS ENFORCEMENT HOMELAND SECURITY INVESTIGATIONS
HONOLULU AND MAUI COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF POLICE FOR
REIMBURSEMENT OF JOINT OPERATIONS EXPENSES (CC 13 208)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: May I please direct you, Members, to Item No. 40, four zero. This is a item that
has come to us by Communication No. 13-208, from the Chief of Police, Chief Yabuta, who has
submitted to us a Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter
Into an Intergovernmental Agreement Between Immigration and Customs Enforcement
Homeland Security Investigations and Maui Police Department for the Reimbursement of Joint
Operations Expenses From the Treasury Forfeiture Fund. We also have, Members, a transmittal
dated July 11, 2013 from Deputy Corp. Counsel, Mr. Hanano, which we'll have him, and we do
also have from the Department of Management for Police, Chief Danny Matsuura present to
assist the Committee this morning. So, Chief, either you or Mr. Hanano can give us your
opening comments, please, on this request.
MR. MATSUURA: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Council members. Basically, what this is,
it's a requirement from the ICE Homeland Security Division to set up an MOU so that we can
request reimbursement as well as some other items, tools to conduct investigations which are led
by the ICE and Homeland Security. Basically what it is is it's reimbursing us for our services in
a joint operation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'll ask, Mr. Hanano, any comments before the Committee asks their direct
questions or give their comments?
MR. HANANO: No, no questions, your honor, Chair.

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 15, 2013

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Your submittal of the 11 th , was there any revisions made to the previous
documents?
MR. HANANO: No revisions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No revisions. Okay. Mr. Carroll, any questions for the -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Counsel? Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: None at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just a question for the Chief. Have you been doing
services, joint operations with these folks prior to this?
MR. MATSUURA: Oh, we always work with the Federal government in joint operations. It all depends
on the division or the unit. We work with the FBI, DEA, Homeland Security, HIDA, we have a
lot of operations. . . (inaudible). . . Yes, you do.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And so up until this agreement, we haven't been reimbursed from
them?
MR. MATSUURA: From the Federal government, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have or have not?
MR. MATSUURA: We have.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So this is just a formality to get it?
MR. MATSUURA: Basically that's what it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a quick question. It seems like, you know, it's like you say, a
formality, something we need to do in order to get a reimbursement. Tell us a little bit about this
Treasury Reimbursement Fund. Where does that...Forfeiture Fund, where does that money
come from?
MR. MATSUURA: Well I don't know very much about it, but what I know of, it's a national forfeiture
fund under the Treasury Department which is spread out throughout the nation, and I think
outside of the nation when they come to large-scale Federal investigations. So it's a pool of
money set aside for investigative purpose in which they can support and reimburse local law
enforcement agencies for their participation in ICE-led investigations.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Would you say it's similar to the one we have here where we have
forfeitures and then we have a pot of money? It's more on a grand scale?
MR. MATSUURA: It's a grander scale and they have a much more, I guess, leeway on what they can
do with their forfeiture. Ours is an investigative tool that we can use to supplement our
equipment outside of the budgetary process, and it's a no guarantee on how much money you'll
get, forfeiture. So it's something that, you know, when we have it we're lucky, when some years
if it's lean, you know, we just use whatever we have. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good. Well thank you very...
MR. MATSUURA: But the overall understanding is kind of the same.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right. Thank you very much. And let's get the money.
MR. MATSUURA: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Mr. Baz also from Budget Office if you have a question for the Director.
Mr. White, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. One of the questions I had on this presentation that
we had, it says the program is funded at 8.25 million. Is that the total for the country or the total
for State of Hawaii or a specific region?
MR. MATSUURA: You know I don't really know. It, at that size it probably.. .I'm just guessing right
now but it's probably a region.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah.
-6-
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And what region do we belong to?
MR. MATSUURA: The Pacific Rim, California, Guam, the, wherever this ICE or Homeland Security
and Immigration, Customs takes care of. I believe, I don't exactly where but I think it's some of
the western states, Guam, and us in Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. And the other question I had is on the fourth page it
says overtime is capped at $15,000 per year, per TFO. Do you know what a TFO is?
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah, it's Task Force Officer. It's an officer assigned to that investigation.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. That's all I had, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So, gentlemen, that .5 Mr. White brought up also includes that last
phrase "if funds are available". So is that telling us if there's no funds available the County
eats...
MR. MATSUURA: Probably. I think that's pretty much a disclaimer just in case.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's not good enough for this County 'cause knowing how the Feds moving
we're going to be in, we're going to be paying for potentially a lot with this. What's happening
on the hill with financing. So this is mostly about transportation area with Homeland Security,
airports, harbors?
MR. MATSUURA: Well ICE and Customs, they do narcotics enforcement as well as human trafficking,
and anything to do with the borders and stuff. So we work with them on a lot of things, so it
could be any number of type of investigations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Hanano, if we don't get paid, we have no recourse for this agreement?
That is a good understanding of this Committee? We don't get paid, just eat it?
MR. HANANO: If the funds are ...(inaudible)...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So what is the advantage of this agreement with the County?
MR. HANANO: For most of it, until the funds run out. . . (inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair? Can we have him use his microphone? I can't hear him.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Hanano, yeah, please use the mic so we can transcribe
accurately. Thank you.
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MR. HANANO: Yeah, this agreement guarantees that the funds, as long as the funds are available that
we are, the County is going to be reimbursed. Without this agreement there's no guarantee, so
this kind of embodies what, that as long as it's a joint operation, the County is involved, that we
are going to get reimbursed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a clock on this? Is there a clock on this agreement, gentlemen?
MR. HANANO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I not too happy with this, I'm going to defer it. I think we need to have one
better...yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, you mentioned that the Budget
Director was here, I'd like to ask him a question. You know being that this is iffy about whether
or not we'll get the money or not, are there provisions made in the budget for, you know, we eat
all these expenses and if we get it, it probably would be Carryover or...I was interested in
knowing how it's handled in our budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask, Mr. Baz, if you would consider coming down, Director, that would be
appreciated. I don't think you were here for this one, this item, but if you have comments you
wish to share with the Committee on Item 40, we would appreciate it, Director.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members. I'm not familiar with this agreement directly, but if it
is, it would be considered grant revenue. That money would be, come in and spent for the
purposes that it would come in for. Or if it's similar to the FEMA reimbursements that we get for
the Fire Department then it would come in and just, yeah, be Carryover/Savings for the next
year. Police operations, you know, we pay for Police operations out of our General Fund for
most everything except for the grants that they get.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So.. .Chair, may I continue?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So in formulating the budget you don't take this into consideration? It's
kind of a, if we get it, we get it, but you do pay all the expenses that are incurred and they're all
budgeted for?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Madam Chair, that's correct. We don't include this money into our operations for our
Police Department itself. If we get the money, that would be wonderful, of course Like, it's like
the FEMA grant, it's a wonderful reimbursement if the money's available, we appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Sounds like a prudent way to handle it. Thank you very much. Thank
you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: What is the County's access to the, what we know to be the Department's
Forfeiture Fund? That can be used to pay for this program needs that's within this document?
Chief?
MR. MATSUURA: Chair, I think this is a separate entity from our forfeiture funds. What this is is
anytime we go into a joint venture with a Federal agency on a taskforce, with our budget we'll
pay the overtime upfront and this is a reimbursement to cover our cost, whatever is expended
during that time. We will have to, as what Sandy explained like the FEMA thing, we submit the
proper paperwork and request for reimbursement for overtime funds. So this is the type of
program this is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well I think Mr. White has an item in your Committee on forfeiture funds? I think
we should have a discussion with the Chief on what the hell they using this money for and how
much money is in the pot so we know what kind of action we should take. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I would be happy to bring that up. Since
we're deferring this, I would appreciate it if we could find out where that, where the spread of
the 8.25 million is. Is it... 'cause if it's Statewide that's a significant amount of money. If it's the
western region including Washington, Oregon, California, Guam, and Hawaii, it's watered down.
If it's a bigger region than that it's, you know, our potential share of that diminishes quite
quickly. So I think it would be good to find out what that 8.25 applies to, what area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll send a letter. The Chair's intention is to defer this item. I'll post it for
the next meeting. We'll send communications to the Police Department to get us responses
regarding the difference if any between this proposed forfeiture fund and the existing County
Police Department's Forfeiture Fund, the parameters of use and the amounts within those funds.
Do you have that, Ms. Hamman?
MS. HAMMAN: Got it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So, yeah, looking at the PowerPoint, I guess, it's
considered a reimbursement program, not a grant program, and you explain. And I believe Fire
also gets it for some training, they get a little bit of reimbursement. So at this point by deferral,
Chair, I know you asked if there's a clock on this, is it going to hinder you folks in submitting
reimbursements for this budget cycle at all? Or I know you said it's been ongoing, this is sort of
a formality, it's happened. I think we did something with the Coast Guard, MOU also. And
about average how much do you folks normally get annually, do you know?
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MR. MATSUURA: Well this is specific to ICE Homeland Security so-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --without this we won't be able to ask for reimbursement right now. I'm not at will
to talk about any investigations right now, and it has a cap of $15,000 per officer as relative to
overtime. What comes along with this is with the funds available you notice that we can also
request tools for investigation, canines, vehicles, rental vehicles when, in line with these joint
operations. So, you know, there's benefits to this as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. I mean travel, field training equipment -MR. MATSUURA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and other similar costs having to do with operations.
MR. MATSUURA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So there's no average that you folks have been. . . (inaudible). . .
MR. MATSUURA: It all depends. Sometimes our role is minimal, just got to do with what's on Maui.
Sometimes it entails an officer being assigned with the taskforce, they may have to go off,
outside of jurisdiction to assist where they'll be pretty much Federally deputized for the
operation. You never know how much it entails, but it's specific to what we put in to the
investigation as far as for our reimbursement.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so far you've been getting 100 percent reimbursements?
MR. MATSUURA: Well we never had a problem with Federal reimbursement as far as I know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any further questions? If not, this item is deferred 'til the next
meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DSG, MPV).
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
ITEM PIA-3: HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC") (CC 13-43)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move to Policy Item 3. Thank you, gentlemen, for your presence this
morning. We have a communication from Chair Baisa, 13-43 under the heading of Hawaii State
Association of Counties. And I believe also Chair Baisa has sent to Committee and you should
have a copy, Members, of a July 12 th transmittal from the Chair to this Committee regarding
preparing for the upcoming State Legislative Package for 2014. As you can see, they have a
proposed timetable, Members, which is end of August to receive deadlines, the deadline to
receive proposals from each county that is to, wants to be considered included in the 2014 State
Association Legislative Package. Which as far as this Committee under normal scheduling, we
would need to ask for your proposals by end of next week. But the Chair knows that there's, you
know, lot of things going on. We have our national conference, we have Members returning
from their own requirements, and then also the work of the Council. So if you do have an idea,
make it known to the Committee Staff and the Chair, please, as soon as possible. If we need
more time, the Chair is open to a discharge consideration to still make the deadlines, and we'll
work with Ms. Baisa if that is the option that we will be pursuing. That's your Chair's comments
on this item as far as.. .is there anything else we need to share, Kirstin, with the Committee?
Questions, Members? It's just how it works out for us, we're in middle of August...I mean,
August.. .July, and this is for an August deadline. Any questions.. .Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a quick question. On the items that we had on the HSAC agenda
for last session, will the items that weren't successful be automatically put back on or do those
need to be resubmitted as well?
CHAIR HOKAMA: My understanding is it's going to need to be resubmitted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, and the only reason I say that is we may want to, again, you know,
Chair Baisa was very active this past session which was great. I participated, Mr. Victorino
participated, I think at times Mr. Carroll participated. I think we need to come up and do an
assessment. You know my thing is less and concentrate it on the few is better chance than
shotgun and see what sticks to the wall with a lot.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so, you know, that's what I'm going to ask our Committee and our Council to
consider is focus on things we really want to work on and give it the best shot for success than
spread us out too thin. You know 'cause I think Ms. Baisa's consideration to use surplus or
excess liquor fees for educational purposes has traction at other counties, so I think that one, you
know, to me is still a goal, 'cause there's a lot more traction and consensus within the sister
counties and there's openness at the Leg. So I would say that's something we should consider.
You know I'm always into looking for money for the County. So other than that...but, you
know, that's what your Chair's thoughts. Of course, you know, that's just my thought, but I'm
open to all of yours, please. So that's how I tend to move forward, Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Sounds good.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'd just like to say that we really need to
put our package together, and I would ask the Members or even the public or anybody who
wants to have an item included in the package, that you act very quickly. You know by the time
the Legislature convenes the third Wednesday in January, it is probably way too late to be
introducing ideas. We want to work on them now, and we want to talk to each other, we want to
talk to the public and to other organizations so that we have a package that is well thought out
and that many people can stand behind, 'cause that gives us a much better chance of getting it
through. So I want to call your attention to this letter from Mel Rapozo, and after the deadlines
he does have an announcement that maybe you want to pay attention to. It says the executive
committee will be discussing the lobbying plan on July 26 th here at the County Building, and for
those of you that can attend, Members, I would really hope that you will come and listen and
participate. Because we need to put together a strong package, and let's do it on time and let's do
the groundwork so that we have a good chance of success. Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Anyone else on this? Any further questions?
Clarifications? Comments? Okay, with no further discussion on this matter, Members, we'll
defer this item. No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DSG, MPV).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Let's get to the fun stuff.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ITEM PIA-22: FEE STRUCTURE FOR FEES COLLECTED BY VARIOUS COUNTY
DEPARTMENTS (CC 13-102)
ITEM PIA-35: COST RECOVERY OF LICENSES AND PERMITS ISSUED BY COUNTY
DEPARTMENTS (MIK)
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is now Policy Item 22 under the heading of Fee Structure for Fees Collected
by Various County Departments. This is an item that the Committee's in receipt by County
Communication 13-102 from Mr. Couch relating to the subject matter that the Chair just
announced. And before we start I'll ask Mr. Couch if he'd like to share some opening thoughts.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And this one came about from the Planning Committee
where the Planning Department wanted to come up with a fee structure that was more of a cost- 12 -
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recovery structure. And it turns out that there are other departments as well that are considering
that, would want to consider a cost recovery. It's one of those things where there's many sides to
the story, and it's something that we just need to discuss and determine as a body how we want to
approach certain departments. Initially it's starting off with the Planning Department and can go,
reach into further departments on a cost recovery basis versus a service. I mean is whatever the
Department is doing a service and it's just something that the County should pay, i.e. Fire
Department and Police Department, or is it something that the user should pay? For instance the
Water Department, the users pretty much pay for the use of the services. So or is it somewhere
in between? For instance the Planning Department right now is nowhere near recovering the
cost it takes to do a permit, but the question is, is that where we want to go with the County
departments or where do we want to go with the departments? So that's why I sent this
communication and want to leave it open for discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Well we also have with...and then that's why I posted the very
following item that was referred to us by Budget and Finance Committee which is the cost
recovery component that you just shared in your earlier comments, Mr. Couch. And I think it's
timely, I mean we gotta prepare again, and I think it was interesting to see how some
departments like Planning Department on how they approached increases to their fees and some
of the items they're wanting us to make adjustment in regarding the fee structure. And I thought
it was pretty sizeable if I recall right, two, three hundred percent, certain things. So I think we
should have some discussion and also allow the departments to maybe give us some insight on is
just this a departmental initiative or is this something that all the departments are trying to
achieve through the Budget Office or the Department of Management. Today we will just get,
you know, some comments from those that have been attending. We'll start with Mr. Baz. Mr.
Baz, you have any comments you want to share on this Item 22? And since we have a nice
bunch of directors here we'll let them chime in also.
MR. BAZ: Good morning again, Mr. Chair and Members.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning, Director.
MR. BAZ: Gotta introduce myself before, Sandy Baz, Budget Director. Actually we're looking forward
to this discussion of the Council on this, these two items here. Of course they're both exactly
related so. And as the Budget Director it's very important for me to know what it is your intents
are. You know what policy do you guys want to set as far as setting a direction that we move
more towards, user fees covering costs or we move more towards a universal cost basis? The
discussions of course that we've had, you know, on certain levels moving like the Planning
Department was based on a study from a number of years ago when the direction had been more
towards having the user fees cover more costs of the item. The, sometimes the discussions move
more towards a universal trash collection where, you know, the trash fees or other fees are put
into real property tax, and so, you know, it's really up to you as policymakers to decide how you
want to move forward in taxation versus fees and, you know, what the differences are, and how
you feel the, that the community is going to be impacted by those differences. So, you know, as
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just opening comments, Mr. Chair, I look forward to the discussion. I have personal views on it
but I don't know if you guys are interested in that or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Has, in your management meetings, Director Baz, the Mayor indicated a certain
philosophy or direction he's more inclined to want to either pursue or maintain regarding the fee
structure and taxation?
MR. BAZ: From discussions we've had, specifically like with the universal trash pickup, he has
indicated that he would like to see that in real property tax. It's really something that we gotta
look at, you know, on an individual basis and what are the benefits, you know, is it a general
benefit to the public. You know there's a reason why we have, well in my opinion, there's a
reason why we have some of the General Fund paying for some of the Solid Waste costs. There
is a public benefit to have trash, you know, free for residential people to drop off at the landfill.
They're getting a direct benefit of course 'cause they're getting rid of their trash for free, but
when we didn't have that back in, you know, 10-12 years ago, there was trash all over the place.
Right? So we spent more money picking up the trash than we did in collecting the revenue from
that. So, you know, like I said, we look at different things individually and all that. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Interesting subject you chose to help start the discussion on, 'cause I'm sure
we all have our own opinions about that. So we'll make, all the Members will participate. So,
Mr. Couch, why don't you start with your question or comments for the, either the Budget
Director or if you want the specific department director we can request it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure. And Mr. Baz brings up yet another controversial subject, and I mean
we've got so many I don't know where you would like to start, Mr. Chair. It's one of those
things where this could take days and discuss. I mean if...he brought up universal trash pickup,
I'm happy to start there. There's also the issue with the park fees I seem to recall from
Mr. White's Committee that we wanted to talk about the use fees for the park buildings and
whatnot, too. I believe that was an impetus for this. And then we discussed in my Committee
the Planning fees, and we're okay with the status quo at this point because there are other
tradeoffs in the Planning Committee. But we did want to hear, the Committee wanted to hear
what the Council as a whole felt as far as cost recovery versus service fees and versus it's a
service provided. 'Cause obviously for Fire and Police we don't recover costs on that, and
Housing and Human Concerns we don't really recover the cost. So there's.. .and it's just a
discussion we need to have, so I'm willing to start with universal trash pickup if that's
what...was brought up first. So if we could have the Deputy Director for Environmental
Management come on down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask Mr. Miyamoto if he wants to come. You know, Mr. Agsalog, if you want
to come, you know, you're in charge of all the money in a way, with Mr. Baz being the Budget
Director. And again, Members and Directors, you know, we're just having a discussion. You
know it'll be a two-way communication opportunity, so we need your participation to understand
your point of view and your operational uniqueness at the same time. Mr. Miyamoto, since
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somehow universal became the first area we want to talk about, if you can maybe give us some
thoughts if you have any, please.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. When we look at universal pickup we looked at how much
of our existing routes do we pick up, you know, the existing customers versus how many we
don't pick up. The last statistic I recall is that we pick up about 80 percent along our existing
routes. So if you're looking at to pick up the additional 20 percent, obviously that means
20 percent increase in the manpower and the equipment we're going to need. Because of union
contracts they're limited to so many pickups per day, and so by adding 20 percent more,
obviously we're going to need more trucks and more drivers because the contract limits how
many pickups the guys can do. We would love to get the money that it costs us to pick up
residential trash but that's always been a sensitive subject. I think the number we last threw out
was around $40 per household for the cost of collecting the trash and disposing of it at the
landfill. Currently we're getting about $18 a month, so there's a big disparity there. If that's
going to be universally collected along the residents along our routes then obviously we would
really appreciate the additional funding for that.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, if it's anytime you think that this discussion needs to go to
Infrastructure Management or whatever Committee, just let me know. But that, the question I
have is, if it costs us $40 a month to pick up trash at residential and we're only charging $18 a
month, I mean we're already in our tax, in General Fund or whatever fund we're using, we're
already subsidizing it. So I don't know how there is.. .what's the difference?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Miyamoto.
MR. MIYAMOTO: I guess the, you know, the $18 is what's very publicized for those people who
subscribe to the County service. For the taxpayers, they don't hear about that if they're not
connected to us, so it's not as a big public issue. The $18 really is a big public issue. I hear it
from a lot of our senior members who are on limited budgets, you know, $18 is a lot. I hear it
from my own mother that it, you know, it...so I can see how it is a sensitive issue for those who
subscribe to our service.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I totally understand that. So if it went to universal it would go to
everybody's property tax bill but it kind of already does. The other issue is, of course is we have
residents who live in condominiums and they don't get the services but they still pay for the
services as well as their own. So I'm just a little curious as to how that would fit in if we decided
to go to universal pickup. Would residential condominiums be allowed to participate in that as
well since they're going to be paying for it?
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MR. MIYAMOTO: Yeah, Mr. Chair, and that was one of our biggest challenges with universal, the
definition of universal, what does that mean. I think the definition we went along with initially
was all the households along an existing County route, and then, you know, if we want to expand
it in the future, obviously we're going to need more manpower and vehicles. But I think that's
the limit that we were at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Households being single-family dwellings?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes. That's by definition right now, that's what we have.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. But when you have a single-family dwelling that has an ohana with it,
do you charge them extra for the ohana or is that combined? 'Cause I seem to recall when I lived
in an ohana I had to have my own trash pickup account as opposed to the main house's.
MR. MIYAMOTO: It's up to the property owner. If they feel they need the additional trash receptacle
for the ohana then they can apply for a separate account. You know that'll be an A and a B
address for that particular parcel.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's it for now for me. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll let the other Members participate. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And this has been a discussion I've had with
Environmental Management before, and, you know, someone like me who lives off the grid, in
the boonies kind of thing and I don't get County refuse pickup. But I know the justification is
eventually my trash goes somewhere and it ends up in the landfill, more of a roundabout way,
not just physically picked up by our people. So, you know, and hearing Mr. Couch's discussion
as in condos, there's a lot of gated communities also in my neighborhood and that's all private.
But I guess in the end those disposal companies go to our landfill, do the tipping fee, they...and
you recover costs from, that way. So I'm just, yeah, it's a tough one for me, Chair, because
Honokohau no County pickup, Kahakuloa area. And so just to flat out across the board tax
people's property taxes, you know, for this service, it's... and again, that's why this is a
controversial thing and a really tough one to decide on. But, Mr. Miyamoto, the private disposal
companies that do pickup, are, is that paying off? I mean is that profit...not profitable, but, you
know, is it, the cost recovery there for the County, is it a benefit? You know what I mean.. .if we
turned it to across the board? I'm just trying to weigh out the private owners but yet they're still
paying property tax. How would we distinguish, you know, if at all, who pays this universal fee
or not?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair? Living at Iao Parkside, since I'm one of those condo owners, you know,
if you were to do it universal, obviously we pay through our association fees a disposal cost, we
already have a contract with an existing, so we would be paying twice basically. We would pay
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that guy and then we would pay in our property taxes. It must be profitable because they're still
in business, that would be a given. As far as the landfill tipping fees where we try to recover our
costs for handling their waste, currently we're around somewhere between the 90 to 100 dollars a
ton and we're only charging, the new rate is 75...70...$65 a ton plus a $10 recycling fee. So
even in that aspect of the landfill tipping fee, it's another sensitive issue because basically it's
only the commercial haulers that are paying for that landfill tipping fee. So basically, you know,
if we try to at least recover their portion of it, we would be up around 90 to 100 dollars. And
then the residential side where the universal could take effect, those people that subscribe to the
County services could be paying their costs. But there would still be, like you said, those people
who bring in their own trash that we would not be recovering their costs.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair, follow up. As for Water, you know, they manage to
charge what they use. I mean, I guess they recover. So have you looked into somehow eking
the, I guess, rates up in a more, you know, digestible manner for people to not get all up in arms
if you just slammed them with the 40, from 18 to 40? That's a huge jump as you say. Your mom
complains already. And so, I don't know, is there a way to just sort of try and build up towards
that amount where now we're recovering what we actually spend on the services?
MR. MIYAMOTO: I think if we could, we would probably propose a rate increase every other year,
non-election years we would propose those rates. It's always a sensitive issue, we propose it
and, you know, it's a decision whether we want to move it forward or not. So I know from our
Department side we always want to propose rate increases to cover our costs, and that's the
challenge. The one thing that I thought about after hearing Budget Director speak about, you
know, the trash ending up on the roadsides. Maybe some of the Highway Beautification Funds
could then be transferred to the solid, the landfill side. You know because that's, if we're not
charging them at the landfill and they're not dumping it alongside the roadway, then some of that
Highway Beautification Fund is being saved by Solid Waste not charging anything at the landfill.
'Cause if we charged they would throw it on the road and Highways would have to pick it up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that's a thought. Thank you, Mr. Miyamoto. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, thank you for those questions. Maybe that's something, you know, with
Mr. White's support, we can have the subject matter Chairs review those special funds within
their subject area. There's a lot of funds we don't go through in budget, a lot of funds, especially
those that are pre-appropriated and preauthorized we don't get to see too often. But maybe that's
something you guys want to take a look and see if it matches up the intent of the purpose of why
we created those funds in the first place.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. County Auditor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I for one utilize driving to the landfill and
dumping my rubbish there so I can appreciate that. And when I think of the universal going
along the existing County routes and utilizing existing employees, to me at this time, you know,
is what we'd like to keep. I always think when you increase the service that we have to provide,
you increase employees, and then your costs increase. And I think for us it's, I can understand
your Department because there's the fuel cost, there's labor costs, and all the hidden costs that
we cannot see, but often I think we have to remind ourselves that we're public service, too. It's
the private disposal companies also supports their set of employees, too, and if the tipping fees is
affordable for them, for me personally I think it's, we support the private entrepreneur or
business, too, instead of us providing all of the service that need be. So when you say that we
can utilize Beautification Funding, how does that work?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director? Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Highway Beautification Fund is funded through the car
registration fees. When you pay your car registration, part of it goes to Highway Beautification
Fund. I don't have the Code in front of me to describe what the uses of the funds are, but we
could take a look into that and see if some of those funds could be utilized to offset the costs of
Solid Waste operations.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I have a question for Mr. Miyamoto. Does the, can the regular
residents utilize the landfill here at their, as their choice if they did not want to have the
household pickup?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair? Yes, we, when we designed the new phases of the landfill we made
accommodations. I think we have about, I think it's six bins that they can dump into, so there is
accommodations for those who aren't along one of our routes and need to dump their own trash
at the landfill. Yes, there is, and it is for free.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Another question. Because your Waste Management Department is
also looking into waste-to-energy, is that still onboard? And is that something that we will
recover cost or will it add more to it or what's your opinion of that?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Mr. Chair? The process, you know, we did make a selection, we did announce it,
and we are working with the actual, the selected contractor at this point to come up with some
kind of a contract or agreement. We're hoping that this will certainly reduce our cost at the
landfill because we won't be expanding it as much as we are in the future, so obviously our Debt
Service should be reduced. Regarding manpower, you know, as people retire, leave the County,
we may look at opportunity to not filling those positions and reducing our manpower at the
landfill in the long tem. But regardless of, we're still going to need the landfill because even
this waste conversation facility has, I think the Director had mentioned about 15 percent of it has
waste, so we still have to have landfill services to handle that waste that can't be converted into
some kind of a fuel.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you for those questions. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKANIA: No questions. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Not on this item. I think the questions have all been asked, and I would
support moving forward in some fashion with a more detailed discussion possibly in
Ms. Cochran's Committee.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I've been talking about universal trash pickup ever since I got here, and
it's interesting because the debate goes on and on. And I hear the same questions and pretty
much the same concerns. Yet we do know that it is done in other municipalities and they figured
out how to do it. So I think if we spent some real quality time as Mr. White is talking about, you
know, looking at the issues and saying okay, how do we deal with the people that are living in
condos so that we can do this or how do we deal with people that live off the routes or whatever?
But generally we could make it happen. There is one strong argument for doing it that I can
think of that hasn't been talked about, and that is if your trash pickup cost is included in your
property tax it becomes deductible. As a homeowner you can deduct that. You know like you
take your property tax off your income tax, if the trash pickup were in there it would become
deductible. So that's just something to think about. But see, I'm looking at this like Mr. White,
I'm looking at it as a bigger question, Chair. And I think what we have here is a very
philosophical thing that we need to deal with as a Council, and that is what is our attitude
towards what needs to be self-sustaining and what we feel is a core service of the County that we
need to provide? And we provide that within our property tax or some tax situation that we have
here. And I think we haven't really. .we're just going along with, you know, the way it's been,
but I think it's time to have that debate. Because, you know, if you look at it, why do you select
a service like trash and say everybody needs to be paying for their trash and it needs to be
self-supporting, and then we look at parks and we treat that in another way? So, you know, I
think we have a philosophical issue here that we need to decide before we try to get into what
needs to pay for itself and what doesn't. And so I think that's where I'd like to see the debate,
and I think this is a huge debate that would include much more than us. It has to be a community
debate. How do the taxpayers of Maui County feel about this, and then we would go in that
direction. So, Chair, I think that I really cannot feel comfortable in taking positions on whether
it's planning fees or trash fees or whatever until we settle the larger situation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought that was a very, very good comment. And, you know, one of the things I
think the Committee should get some comment from and we haven't asked this Department yet
for any comments. I don't know if Mr. Kushi would give us any comments about if we change
philosophy, we change approach such as doing everything off the property tax, and I've seen
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other counties, their list, percent of how much goes to police, this goes to fire, this goes to, you
know, what, you know, certain things. Of course those counties have water districts, fire
districts, school districts that they're responsible for as a county, even correctional centers that
we don't do that the State takes the lead in. So, Mr. Kushi, you see any things that we should be
concerned about either from a liability standpoint if we go real property tax regarding the
question about, I'm paying for something I'm not receiving the service of?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, my comments, my only comments would be as follows. You can add whatever
you want to to the real property tax bill regardless of whether they use it or not. To me that's a
political issue. It may be contested, it may be not. We will be concerned whereby if you don't
pay the bill which you dispute, the County has the ability to lien your property, and if you lien
your property and you don't pay for a certain number of years, we can sell your property. And
that comes into a whole other mess. We have the right by State law to lien your property for
unpaid real property taxes, but these user fees or collection fees, we would have to look into that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz, you had other points you might want to like to share at this time?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I believe, you know, because we've had discussions
about should we just put the like trash collection, the $18 a month on the real property tax billing
itself and save money in sending it out. And that's where I think Mr. Kushi's response is really
important to understand is if they only pay a portion of their bill then are they not paying their
real property tax portion or are they not paying their trash collection portion? And something in,
when we've had discussions about universal billing, that's a whole different item. As far as the
real property tax itself, that covers a gamut of things. There are certain people that never go to
parks. There's certain people that don't ever have any police interaction, you know, so.. .or
thankfully fire. You know I mean those are things that we deal with on a communitywide basis.
The, I do know for user fees, they have to be, we cannot make money off of user fees, they have
to cover the cost and there has to be a direct correlation between the user fee we charge and the
benefit to that person paying it. So there is, I think, more restrictions on that side of it than on
the real property tax side of it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How, for the Committee's understanding, Mr. Baz, how often does the, that user
fee needs to be updated to be current? Or do we have like a, you know, we set a range today and
it's good for three years, you know, approach?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the, during the annual budget process, each user fee from an administrative side
we look at the ones that, you know, suggested by the departments to analyze whether they should
be increased, decreased, whatever they are, and make recommendations to you as a Council.
And each year the Council can make determination on what those user fees would be. So, Mr.
Chair, to answer your question I guess it would be an annual basis.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this something that you and Mr. Agsalog, the Finance Director work with the
other departments on determining which fees get reviewed and recommended for adjustments?

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 15, 2013

MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, most of them come from the departments themselves. Like Water Department
has a rate study that they do on a regular basis that determines, you know, kind of a set structure
of how their rates would be based on some of the decisions that the Administration and Council
make The same with Wastewater, but I think Water and Wastewater are very cut and dry kind of
to me more items. The other discussions get more political and they involve a lot of times other
management perspectives as well, but the directors usually are the ones that initiate any change
request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Agsalog, any comments you'd like to share? Director?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And the Budget Director is on target in that, that even in my
time as the Budget Director way back, it's usually the department heads that have the expertise in
bringing us some recommendation as far as the changes in the rates, because they know exactly
how to operate their department. And we have worked with them well on that, and every time
we bring changes as the current charges of what would it be to the Council, they will be the one
here justifying those rate increases or adjustment in that way. So again, to answer your question,
Mr. Chair, is that annually we set our budget according to the estimate that we bring, and if we
have some expansion in services or if we need to build something else, we are providing the
revenue for that in a proposal. And it's up to this body to adopt or agree with us or go the other
way. So it's a policy issue, Mr. Chair, and I can assure you that the Budget Director and I would
be able to work with you whatever direction we will go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. For this section, anything else, Mr. Miyamoto, you'd
like to share with, your Department's approach? 'Cause I'm going to let all the other
departments give us their thoughts on how they currently are or they would like to approach their
fees and permits requirements.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Like the Budget Chair [sic] said, our Wastewater side is very similar to Water, we
have a rate study that's done to determine those rates. And we look at also not short term but we
look long term also into our Debt Service into the future and projects that are coming up under
ClP. So we also incorporate a lot of that information. On our Solid Waste side that's where our
challenges are. I think we're about 40 percent General Fund subsidized in that area. We are
moving towards waste conversion, and we are trying to set up some kind of a fee system there
that helps to reduce our cost in the long term as far as cost for landfill space and expansions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And at the appropriate time, you know, we're going to have more than just
this meeting, Mr. Miyamoto, so maybe you can also tell us some of the external factors that
impact your operation and your ability to recover revenues. We would be interested in that and
any other insight you can share with the Committee whether it's, part of it is the collective
bargaining, the terms. I mean if it was, you know, the uku pau thing was set long time ago, so is
it still a pertinent thing this time and era? Or do we want to work, that something more fair to
the employer and the employees? We would be open to new ideas, new thoughts. Members, the
Chair's going to take a recess, and I'm going to change the format. I'm going to, you know, we
have a lot of departments, I'm going to bring each department up, give us their thoughts and
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ideas of how they currently approaching the fee structure, licenses and permits. And I'm, then
afterwards whatever time we have remaining, I like what Mr. White and Ms. Baisa thought, you
know, we gotta then maybe think a little bit more globally than very specific about a department
and have some global discussion. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, just a comment that, you know, looking at Solid Waste on its own,
it's one of, I think, five departments where there's a cost recovery, and I think as we go through
the discussion of whether we should add something to our property tax bill, we need to be
thinking about the challenge that if the cost gets too high, the trash goes somewhere else other
than the landfill. And there's a public cost to that. And if you flip that, there's a public benefit to
subsidizing the residential pickup, and from what Mr. Miyamoto said, the condominium owners'
tipping fees are subsidized to a degree as well. So we need to remember that while there's a
temptation to charge extra for this, I think the reason we've gotten to where we are is that there's
a public benefit that is way beyond what the cost might be. And we need to be cognizant of what
the impact might be if we try to monkey with it too much. But I think it's an important
discussion, and we need to be looking at ways to make the system a little fairer possibly without
messing it up, without messing up our environment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I hear you. We're going to take a recess, Members. Ten minutes enough? Well
let's make it 12 then. We'll stand in recess `til 10:20. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS: 10:07 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:24 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall return to order. We are on Policy
Item 22, but the Chair has no issues if some of it may overlap into 33 since it is very closely
related, those two items we have posted. So we got done with Environmental Management
which takes care of Solid Waste as well as Wastewater. I think the next department since there
seems to always be comments about it, we'll bring up Deputy Director Savage and Parks and
Recreation. Not saying all of you remaining departments you're not as important as Parks, you
guys are just as important. Thank you for being here this morning, Director. If you have some
opening comments you'd like to share with the Committee, we'd be very much open to those
comments.
MS. SAVAGE: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Council members. Briarme Savage, Deputy
Director of Parks. I think just a few thoughts and kind of share where the Department's at
specifically with permits, rates, and fees right now. We're currently reviewing our permit
structure, and the first phase of that is more on an organizational level, how we administer our
permits, how we process our permits, some of the, how the public, I guess, perceives and also
participates in that process. And so up to this point we've kind of separated it out saying first of
all we want to fix the internal structures, make some changes in how the public interfaces in that
process, and not make any drastic changes initially to the fees just because it is a lot and we don't
want to overwhelm both the people in the Department as well as the public who has to go
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through the process on a daily basis. But the second phase of that would be after we kind of fix
the structure and the system that the public uses would then would be to go back and really
analyze how much time goes into the permitting, you know, what's the manpower, the paperwork
processing, the accounting side of it, keeping track of all the monies that are coming in and out,
so that we really can get some kind of a number to say how much does it cost the Department to
actually process the permits. And then the second part of that would be the actual facilities
themselves. Are we talking about, you know, permit fees wanting to be something that cover the
cost of the maintenance of running the facilities or just kind of regain the cost of just the permit
processing in itself, 'cause it's definitely separate business operations that take place within the
Department. But it is something that's, we're kind of leading into that conversation, so the
timing of this works really well for the Department, because if there is a direction that we are
looking to go, we can make sure we take that into consideration when we do our reviews.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So timing-wise, Director, where are you folks currently in your process review?
MS. SAVAGE: Currently, we're going through Code revisions that we would like to bring before, so
we're probably another month and a half to two months out on having the Code revisions, the
suggestions ready to go. And then at the same time we're looking at what would that mean, you
know, internally. We're starting to draft admin rules that would also go along with those Code
revisions, so after we discussed with everyone the Code revisions and once we're on the same
page then we would make any adjustments to admin rules. The Department's goal would be to
have this up and running right after the beginning of the new year, and a lot of that just depends
on, you know, there's other factors, if everybody, you know, if we all kind of agree on the same
things and the direction. But yeah, our goal would be that right around the beginning of the new
calendar year we would look to implement new permit policies.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm going to give everybody an opportunity to ask questions, but I just want
to do one round because I'd like to be fair to all the other departments that made their presence
available for us this morning. So, Ms. Crivello, questions for Parks and Recreation?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can you elaborate more when you mentioned to recoup costs for
maintenance fees for your facilities?
MS. SAVAGE: I would just say that the initial question that jumps into my mind if we're talking about
trying to establish cost recovery through permit fees would be is the cost recovery just for the
permit, the processing of permits or is the cost recovery for the facilities that we're actually
permitting out as well? 'Cause a lot of the, I mean the strong basis of what the Department does
is maintain facilities, and so it would be really difficult I think to set up fees for facilities that are
also incorporating the maintenance cost of those facilities. So I don't know if that's enough
. . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: At this time when say someone rents out the community center,
what's included in that cost or is that processing or is that just a set fee?
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MS. SAVAGE: There's the custodial deposit which would be, you know, if someone does not clean up
after themselves, and that portion of it's refundable as long as they do. So that definitely has one
component that's kind of a little bit separate that we want to make sure is what we're charging
for that what it actually does cost us, you know, if someone doesn't clean up after themselves, is
that truly an accurate cost. But there's still other things that need to be done in order to maintain
a facility outside of just what that custodial deposit would cover which is like a cleaning fee
almost.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. My big thing with Parks is the whole golf
course, our municipal golf course, and I know it's been discussed, you know, 'cause there's golf
course fees. So how, have you folks talked to...I know, I think Mr. White brought up the point
well what about other sport fees, tennis, the aquatic center, baseball, basketball, football, soccer,
on and on? You know we don't charge people to utilize our fields, per se. So I'm not sure, has
your Department delved into that kind of philosophy on, you know, fee structure?
MS. SAVAGE: Specifically relating to the golf course?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just overall. I mean golf course versus these other types of uses on
our, you know, Parks and Rec fields and what have you. Is, have you looked into that or other,
researched other municipalities that may do this fee-for-service stuff?
MS. SAVAGE: It's a little difficult to do the comparison between the golf course and other fund just
because of the type of funds that it comes from, and with the enterprise-type funding. We are
definitely looking at what other people, other municipalities, you know, how they operate, how
they run. There's so many variations between, I mean we have like the community classes which
could be seen as a, a type of kind of a fee-for-service, you know, as well as the programs that the
Department runs. I wouldn't say that there's a really clear answer to your question specifically.
Yes, we're looking at what other people are doing, but until we really clearly decide this is the
direction that the Department should be going, it's hard to determine which of the directions to
go with it. 'Cause there really are so many different options and different ways, right, to either
recover costs or charge for services or charge for facilities, or should the Department just be
farming all of those operations out and just be providing the facilities and all the programming.
So there's really tons of different combinations. But yes, we are looking at trying to get some
information on helping determine the best direction for Maui County to take.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well thank you, Director. And that's just comforting to
know that yes, it's crossed your folks' minds and you will be looking into it, so please include us
in the discussion. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Ms. Savage, are you, were you given the testimony of a
former Parks employee from West Maui about the suggested increases in user fees?
MS. SAVAGE: I did see, yeah, something come through with I think changing the percentages between
the custodial deposit and the fee I think is what it was.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right and raising some of the fees, and it was his impression that if we moved
those fees to that amount that that would kind of cover at least the cost of the employees there for
the, whatever use of the facilities are. Did you guys look at those and kind of incorporate those
into your fee structure study?
MS. SAVAGE: I wouldn't say we've gotten to a point yet where we're doing a fee structure study. I
think we're just looking more at the organizational setup of the permitting system, but that
analysis is something that definitely does need to take place. I don't know that there's been any
good numbers pulled together to prove the justification that, right, if we pull $5 from here and
add it to here, you know, that now we're going to break even in this category. I don't think that
anything's been looked into yet at that detail, but would be something that, yeah, the Department
should be looking at.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, 'cause that was one of the things, Mr. Chair, that sparked this letter as
well is he came up and said with his analysis this is what it would cost. So I'm not sure how
much of a financial guy he is, and so I don't know how close those are. But that would be
something that I would suggest we take a look at, too, to see if, you know, 'cause it seemed like
there were fairly minor increases that he was suggesting that made things work. And I do recall,
Mr. Chair, back, gosh, in the early 2000s that the fees for the facilities went up and there was a
huge hue and cry on that, so I don't know. And I think the next year that the fees went right back
down, and I don't think they've changed very much since then. But, you know, things are
costing more and more as we well know, so we have to figure out where our balance is going to
be. So it's, that's going to be a tough policy decision that we have to make Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I think that I will reserve comment until
we see the proposal that's put forward, and just again, you heard my earlier comments, I think
this is part of a much bigger discussion. But I'm very happy to see that you're trying to work on
it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Savage, do you have an estimate of how much
fee revenue you generate currently?
MS. SAVAGE: I don't have anything readily available.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. 'Cause I would imagine it's fairly small compared to the overall
budget, because the budget for the Parks Department's over 26 million and the golf course is
around 2.4 I believe. It would be interesting to see how much we're actually generating, and I
think the, it's important for us to communicate to the public the cost of many of these services.
The question is then once they know the cost, are they going to be accepting of cost recovery or
should we continue to look at this as a public benefit that everyone should participate in. So I
look forward to seeing what their proposal is as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there other things you want to share that maybe we should be aware of,
Director?
MS. SAVAGE: I think that's everything for now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Maybe before you leave I'll just share that even on Lanai it appears the
question is as I've been made aware from, on this island and Lanai, we have a lot of requests for
recreational park space. The other day I drove by, Friday morning above that Hale Mahaolu
project, I swear I saw at least eight soccer teams on one field each carving out a portion. Lanai,
you know, there's the Little League and the Pono programs going on, and of course we got
limited fields. And so I can tell you that some of the comments that have come to me has not
necessarily only been about what it takes to have the facilities there for the community, Director,
but it's also been a question of scheduling and I guess how leagues and everything else plays into
this whole area of scheduling you folks have responsibility in. And I don't know the day-to-day
operation, I just get the comments that we need more park fields, we need more ability of leagues
to do this, we need more practice, this, this, this and whatnot. So I just share that so that, you
know, hopefully when you come up with your plan it will also incorporate some of those other
areas of concern that the Members receive regularly by our various community groups. That
would be appreciated. If there's nothing else for Parks, we'll thank Ms. Savage for being here,
and you can, you're welcome to stay in case something else comes up. I'll bring up Ms.
Shishido and Housing and Human Concerns if they have anything they'd like to share with the
Committee. Senior programs included under Human Concerns, so you're welcome to come and
join us. I just wanted her to know that this, we equal target opportunity providers. Ladies, thank
you for being present for the Committee today, and we'd be interested in, Director, how you and
your division head is within the Housing and Human Concerns Department approaching things
like fees and other type of licenses that you may and that you folks currently are planning to use
or are using whether it be for adult education, Kaunoa services, Meals on Wheels. We would be
interested in any thoughts you can share this morning, please.
MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you. Good morning. Good morning, Policy Chair Hokama. Council
members, good morning. I'm Jan Shishido, Deputy Director of Housing and Human Concerns.
I'd like to introduce Ruth Griffith. She is our Kaunoa or our Senior Services Administrator. So
good morning. The only fees if, that we have comes under Chapter 3.37 in the ordinance that
was brought to the attention of the Council members in regards to Kaunoa, entitled Kaunoa
Senior Services Leisure Program Activities Revolving Fund. And basically it's a revolving fund,
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it's Index Code 101017, and basically what it does is it helps us generate the funds for activities,
special events that need to be continually brought payments in advance. And so these are fees
collected by the public for special events. Things like MACC, Maui Arts and Cultural Center
tickets. Things like possible tours, et cetera, and things of that nature. And that's basically all
the fees that we have in the Senior Services under the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything to do with Section 8 and similar type of programs, Director, those
numbers are set by different levels of government?
MS. SHISHIDO: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would either be the State or Federal government that would be setting those
criteria and the amount that is allocated to a client or your Division?
MS. SHISHIDO: Correct, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Griffith, anything you want to share?
MS. GRIFFITH: No. Just to reiterate what Ms. Shishido has said. The fees, the so-called fees that are
collected are only for the Leisure Wellness Program, and only as a reimbursement for those
special event activities which we offer to the seniors, not for those, not for the homebound or the
frail and elderly that are in need of more critical services. Those are not fee-based at all.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. We'll start questions at this time. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I don't recall you mentioning this but I just want
to double check. The homeless shelters, we do collect rent on that or is that on the other, is that
the agency that does that?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. Member Couch, the agencies charge whatever they want to charge
based on certain regulations, whether they be imposed by the Low-Income Housing Tax Credits
or different things like that. That goes directly to the agency, they don't come into the County
funds at all.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions. I'm very familiar with the revolving fund they're talking
about. When they're going to take the seniors on some excursion and there's a charge like for a
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movie or lunch or something that my understanding is you do that, but there's no profit involved
and that it's simply to cover costs.
MS. SHISHIDO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. So if you look at the homeless shelter and other
operations, there are, there is a degree of cost recovery, it's just not directly with the Department.
Would that be accurate?
MS. SHISHIDO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So you have it in the, in a variety of your programs, it's just not us that's
collecting it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director Baz, you had a comment you wish to share?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Member White's correct in that there are a number of items. Some of them as you
mentioned Mr. Chair, are directed by the Federal government. They say how much percentage of
your rent you need to pay as part of Section 8. Also in the Office on Aging we provide personal
care or we have contracts with organizations to provide personal care and chore services and
different things like that where the clients usually pay a certain portion of it, and it's based on
their income or other items that are based on other criteria, not under the County ordinances.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know just to add to that, you know, when you look at the variety of
ways there is cost recovery in the Housing and Human Concerns programs where somebody's
getting a direct benefit but they're also paying a certain amount of the cost. That may be a
reasonable place to start with modeling some of the other services that we're talking about with
respect to cost recovery. It, when you look at the Housing and Human Concerns budget, it's a
sizeable amount of money but there's also a sizeable amount of cost recovery there. Anyway,
this is a very thorny issue, to say the least. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. One, just one other comment, the Department of Housing and Human Concerns
does receive donations. They get voluntary contributions for their services and different things
that they provide as well, and it goes along with, you know, the nonprofits that we contract with.
A lot of them, if we had to pay the true cost of that service it would be significantly higher than
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what we're paying to that nonprofit, because they do have, I guess if you want to call it cost
recovery, you know, the leveraging and different things like that, other grants.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that's a good point. They also have a lot of Federal funds that
come in that cover a lot of the expenses. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So before I ask Mr. Carroll, is there a way that those such as RSVP
volunteer hours, you know, I know there's a financial calculation that, of value that those
volunteers give. Is that in any way used in your reviews, Mr. Baz, of offsetting what is the actual
costs of certain programs or services?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, not in, from a County perspective as far as County operations go. I know many
of the nonprofits utilize their volunteer hours as either like matching requirements for Federal
money and different things like that. But as far as the County operations go, no, we do not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions for our ladies or Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions, just comment to say thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no questions, but I think our monies are well spent and put to
great services, especially for our kupuna. And I know every budget cycle we definitely, you
know, hundred. .unanimously support that. So thank you for what you folks do, and welcome
onboard, Ruth, nice to see you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, did I call on you?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, you did.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I would just say I appreciate what your Department does. I see a
lot of our senior clubs and a lot of senior activities where they are utilizing services, but they're
also giving back to different communities that they go and visit. So I don't know if, if that's part
of the nurturing from your Department, I want to say thank you. It's very successful, it's very
visible. And, you know, like this past weekend we had the bon dance on Lanai so of course the
Lahaina Hongwanji with their affinity and old family ties really helped to make that event, you
know, very, much more successful if they didn't participate. I find that as being just part of who
our people are in general, but I appreciate your Department's efforts to provide them with more
opportunities to share with their peers throughout the County. So thank you very much for a
good job.
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MS. SHISHIDO: Thank you. And thank you for your support.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not so much a question but you brought up a really good point. I had to deal
with. .1 just want to just say that the services that we as a County give to our seniors is above
par, way above par. I had to try and find the similar services that we need to do for my mom
when she was in the hospital and whatnot, and looking around at their, the offices on aging in the
other state, it was a little room and they had just pointed to all these different nonprofit agencies
and that was it. It was just a real big eye opener to see how other states do it compared to us, and
my goodness, you guys do a fabulous job. And, you know, with the help of all the funding that is
appropriated by the Council, it's just, it's amazing the job that we do compared to our, you know,
counterparts around the country. So I just want to commend you guys for doing that, such a
good job. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, Mr. Couch. We appreciate that. Ladies, thank you
very much for your presence this morning. We'll bring up Ms. Deputy Andaya for the
Department of Public Works, and then we'll finish up with Planning and Water Departments.
And we'll let Mr. Kushi if there's anything from Corp. Counsel they want to share. Good
morning, Ms. Andaya, thank you for being here.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Good morning, Chair. And good morning, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't...if you have, we'd be very happy to hear some opening comments
regarding your Department's approach to this subject matter.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Okay. Good morning again, everyone. And my name is Rowena
Dagdag-Andaya, Deputy Director for Public Works. I just wanted to extend our thanks for
having us be here this morning. I just, I spoke with our, my Director David Goode yesterday,
he's on the mainland right now on vacation. But one of the things that we wanted to mention
was that we're really excited about this discussion on cost recovery, because it's something that
we've been looking at for the past few years now, and it started when we had a Plumbing
Inspector who initiated taking a look at our current permitting structure in the Plumbing section.
And from there it kind of spurred the discussion well what about some of the other operations
that we have within DSA, and then that brought on a discussion about well maybe we should get
a fiscal analyst. And I know we've mentioned it in the budget proceedings back in April, and,
you know, we're still wanting to take a look at some of these costs. And especially now that we
have a pavement preservation crew, that's another area that we wanted to take a look at as well. I
did want to mention that we took part in a study back in March. It's done by the ICMA, and it
was a study that involved a number of departments, not just Public Works. And one of the
questions that we had to answer relates to permitting fees and cost recovery, how much of it is
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actually.. .how much staff time are we putting into permit reviews, inspections? It also asked for,
questions regarding janitorial services, roadway maintenance. So we are looking forward to
getting the results back from that survey just to see what our true costs are. And I believe, well I
just also wanted to note that going back to DSA, it's interesting because DSA is funded through
the General Fund and also through the Building Permit Revolving Fund, and under the Building
Permit Revolving Fund we have a number of fees, building permit fees, plumbing fees, electrical
fees, subdivision applications as well as construction inspections, and all different types of
inspections. So that revolving fund does go towards a number of salaries, I believe 14 of them,
and then some operational costs which include training, software, computer equipment as well as
rentals. I think in 2010 I believe that's when the Department was requested to pay for rentals or
for our space in Kaahumanu or I'm sorry, Kamehameha Avenue, use the revolving fund for that
rental space. So those are the items that go towards the Building Permit Revolving Fund.
However, if you have any questions, I'll be more than happy to answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for those opening comments. Ms. Baisa, you had questions
for our Deputy Director?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Nothing specific, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. What is ICMA?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I can't remember what the acronym is, but we always refer to it. I think
maybe the Budget Director might remember.
MR. BAZ: Thank you. International City Managers Association.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Yeah, it'll be interesting to see what those results
are, and I'll reserve comment until we see what that proposal looks like, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions for the Deputy?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, not right now. But I really would be interested in your results
from your March study. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I too will be looking forward to their reports.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not right now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I guess you did a great job, Director. Nobody wants to...
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Well we are, I just wanted to add that we are looking forward to getting that
study back, and it's something that the Director and I have been wanting to analyze for, I mean
since we got onboard. So I'm hoping that we get the results back soon, can take a look at that.
Hopefully we get some assistance in moving forward. So thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would ask if you and the Director can at least have some discussion before you
return to assist us in reviewing your revolving fund accounts, and please see if it's still pertinent
that the establishment of those funds are still being met, the intent and purpose of those
pre-appropriated authorizations, if it's still appropriate at this time to maintain those accounts or
to revise it to address certain changes in your operational needs. They can assist you folks in
even doing it even better. We would appreciate that.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We'll do that, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And so thank.. .if there's no other questions for the Deputy, we'll
excuse Ms. Andaya. Thank you very much. Okay. Who wants to go next? I see Mr. Spence
standing up before the Water Director, so Planning comes up next. I don't know, between the
two of your two, the two last departments, that's about the most for fees and permits and whatnot
so. Director Spence, we'd be open to your opening comments, please.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just by way of a little bit more background.
Councilmember Couch is correct that there was a proposal by the Planning Department earlier in
the year to initiate cost recovery, but if we go a little bit further back than that, it resulted...the
concept resulted from the Zucker audit back in 2006, where the audit of the Planning Department
had a recommendation in its findings that we look at cost recovery as part of our permitting. At
that time it was the County Council that said, Planning Department, go ahead, develop, you
know, figure out what are your costs, come back to us with a proposal. So that proposal is what
the Council saw in April or...anyway, as a part of the last budget. And at that time, it was such
an adjustment the Council put it off to have this very discussion today. So I have with me Jeffrey
Dack, one of our Senior Planners who really was the lead in developing the cost recovery
concept in the Planning Department fee system.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Dack, you have anything you'd like to share at this point in time,
please?
MR. DACK: Yes, thank you, Chair. Just very briefly. As the Members here know, we've been through
a number of Committee meetings in various Committees about the Planning Fee Study, so I don't
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want to go into great detail. But I agree that it's, with what I've heard in some previous
comments that this kind of discussion by the Council is very important as a philosophical basis,
whether you want to go more the direction of taxes or fees. And I just wanted to add a little bit
to what Will said that the, when the management audit of the Planning Department was
commissioned by the Council and completed in 2006, the recommendation of your consultant at
that time was to move towards cost recovery. With the conclusion and observation in that report
that the, at least on a philosophical basis, the best practice relative to paying for Planning
Department services in the U.S., he was recommending to you folks is to use, move to much
more of a user fees kind of based system where he noted that we were only recovering about
30 percent of costs...20 percent of costs in fees and around 80 percent or so is funded by the
taxpayer. So with that recommendation we went ahead and made a budget request which you
approved, spent $50,000 for the fee study that brought the schedule before you and that you've
been discussing off and on for the last couple of years. And again, the conclusion of that
consultant from a, again, a philosophical basis of user fees versus taxes was that planning
processing fees have much more of an individual benefit than they do a general benefit, and
therefore our, it's their recommendation again, also best practice that paying for Planning
Department processing fees, planning fees for applications and things should be much more
heavily funded on the user fee side. They don't say completely on the user side 'cause they do
acknowledge, we all acknowledge there is definitely a public benefit, but right now the payment
is much more heavily on the taxpayer. Again, 80 percent is covered by the taxpayer, 20 percent
by user fees, and the recommendation from these consultants was to basically flip that around.
And that's how we ended up with a 30 percent graduated up to 70 percent cost recovery
recommendation to you. So again, from a philosophical standpoint at least for application fees,
recommendations were to go more to user fees and less from taxes. And that, the, both of the
consultants have had also done studies of like building divisions, processing, things like that like
Ms. Dagdag-Andaya was referring to. Again, similar recommendation there that the individual
benefit is more appropriate to move much towards user fees. That's from a philosophical, you
know, a 50,000 foot level, that's the main thing I wanted to be able to provide to the Council this
morning. Thank you for letting me say that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Dack. Okay, we'll ask, open it up. Mr. White, questions for our
Department representatives?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well this is the one segment of the issues that we've discussed the most
I believe. So I think, I don't remember which Member brought this up but I thought it was a
very good point. Was it the plan review by Planning is for the most part to protect the public, so
I am of the feeling that placing it all on or placing it largely on the backs of the folks that are
trying to develop things for us to use for business, for residential uses, and so forth just simply
adds to the cost of doing business here. And I shared my concern that there was no questioning
in the study of what it costs a developer to get a project to provide all the information that's
required by the State and by the County in order to get just to the Planning Commission. There
was also no question in the study as to how much taxes were generated or would be generated by
a project once it came online And I think those are all things that we really need to evaluate
significantly, because the, just in one project that I'm familiar with, the cost of getting to the
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Planning Commission for a project is about 30 times what the proposed initial fee recovery was.
Additionally, this project, the same project looks like it's going to take more than two years to
get to the point where it has an SMA approval. And yet the fee that we would be recovering at
the proposed new level is equal to the amount of six weeks of taxes. So if you can take a
two-year project and move it up by six weeks, move it up the process by six weeks, you're going
to get the fee anyway. If you move it up by half a year you're going to get four or five times the
amount that you're asking for in the fee. So I'd prefer that the Department look at ways of
moving the process along and getting, you know, earning our, earning the revenues as opposed to
just charging them upfront. You know just my thought.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good thought. I need to think about that one more, too. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't know that there's a whole lot to say after Mr. White, because I do
share a lot of the comments that he made, and I think we want to be extremely careful about who
we put these fees on. Because they will not only hurt big developers but they're going to hurt
little people, too. And so I want us to be very careful as we consider the proposal to raise fees.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And I agree with my colleagues. But one of the things that we, if
we decide to do some sort of cost recovery, there has to be a benefit on the other end. And as
Ms. Baisa said, it's gotta be, you gotta speed up the process a little bit, and I understand that
there's State and Federal regulations that have to be followed and that's why some of the
processes take a bit of a time. But if we can get the process speeded up then we get, as
Mr. White says, the tax recovery much quicker, and, you know, that those fees will be recovered
in that way. And it would be nice to see if they could do a supplemental study on that to see
what the numbers are and where the recovery comes in because of the increased tax, because of
the improvement on the land. So, you know, there's, you know, you can look at one thing and
forget about the other stuff, but some of the other stuff sometimes is very important and can be
added into the mix. So I agree with my colleagues on that one. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Well for that one I think we're going to need, Planning Department's
going to participate. Definitely Finance Department's going to participate, you know, so it's
going to be multiple departmental efforts to get some of the things we want done accomplished.
And I'm looking forward to that coordination and working together on their part, too.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And, Mr. Chair, you bring up a great point that it's time that we get out
of some silos that we've been in for a while and get, have an overview. And as to what
Ms. Baisa said at the beginning of this thing, it's more of a philosophy of how we as a Council
want to direct the way the County wants to go, and it's going to be different for each department.
I mean it has to be different for each department, 'cause we're not going to charge, as Mr. Baz,
you know, not everybody uses the Police or Fire services or certainly they don't want to use the
Police services. But we still need those services, so per department we're going to say this is a
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core service, this is not a core service, this is something that we can charge fees for or
somewhere in between. So gotta get that question answered first and then we can direct them to
say okay, you guys all work together to break down the silos and find out what's the best way to
accomplish this policy. So thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yeah, this is great discussion. I think it's
just the tip of the iceberg that we're, you know, starting off on. But the concerted efforts
amongst different departments to work together, you know, RPT also as in getting that tax base
that Mr. White spoke about. You know so I appreciate this discussion being here today, and
thank the departments for taking a look at it, Mr. Dack's efforts there. So, yeah, it's a lot more to
be said and I think improving and as Mr. Couch and everyone else has stated, you know, there's
got to be a return on the other end, too. Yes, we the County want to recover costs but then the
public, you know, the private sector, the people there that are utilizing our services want, you
know, a good return, too. So it's going to take some doing but I'm glad that we're here, you
know, looking into it. So thank you for this opportunity, Chair and departments.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. For me I appreciate the opportunity to have this
overview not only with Planning but I think with all the other departments. And I agree that the
user side sometimes, I think through the process there's much frustrations. And if we can have
some sort of approach where they won't experience the frustrations in going through their
application process, maybe then. .whether it's understanding what's required as a builder. And
often we'd like to sort of put the high cost or the cost on developers, but we have to keep in mind
that it trickles down to the everyday home builder for their residence. And, you know, then what
becomes affordable? It just adds on. You know you have different impact fees and you have all
your application fees with Planning. So I appreciate the opportunity that we are looking some
sort of recovery cost, but the end result is what is it that we want to accomplish for our
community? I think that's basically where everybody's going. So thank you. I appreciate the
opportunity.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. As we approach this, one of the reasons the costs
are so high is because we made it so high. We've added so much into the process and the way
it's handled that we have driven the cost way up for us to be able to handle applications. One of
the reasons it's so highly subsidized is if you are to pay the true cost you would literally favor
larger corporations, wealthier people. It would be very lopsided for homeowners. It would
become much more difficult, home builders, et cetera. And that's one of the reasons why we
have such a big subsidy on top there, because otherwise it would just favor the larger builders
and developers and who you have out there. And I think we need to be very cautious as we look
at the true cost. I think the first thing we really need to do and we've talked about this ever since
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I've been around is reducing costs and making the system more effective. The way it is now the
requirements we have a lot of the time are for smaller applications. They're going through a lot
of things that larger applications have to go through. I won't get into the details, I can give
examples and our Planning Director could give examples. We both could stay over here all day
talking about this and that, but the bottom line is that we need to have a real good comprehensive
study of how applications are processed, how it can be expedited, and how we can bring the cost
down. And that is we'll go way further to getting us to, at that point to where we're not
subsidizing applications like we are now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Director Spence, you've heard some of the comments
from the Committee, you have anything you want to add or share?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I heartedly agree with the comments by the Committee
members. The, we have added to our process. I mean there's a public demand and, for
environmental protections and protection of neighborhoods and those kinds of things, and so we
do add to our regulations to provide for those protections, and I think rightfully so. Perhaps the
way we create those protections we can look at to provide the, you know, preserving the
environment, at the same time not having to go through such a rigorous process. I, as we look at
this, I share some of the concerns of the Members that there's an added cost per unit. You know
if we're going to provide housing, you know certainly part of the public review process it is very
lengthy and so it does add, you know, and thus fees, additional cost recovery fees would add, you
know, a cost per unit onto the ultimate, you know, the homebuyer. But then add then the
difference between large projects and small. You know if you're building 600 or 700 homes, you
know, the cost per unit for those fees is going to be less than, you know, the family person. If
you've had property in your family for generations and you come in for a Change in Zoning, the
permitting process is going to be a lot more, is going to add a lot more per, cost per lot for those
family members than what it would for the very large projects. So there's a lot of different things
to weigh. Part of my concern since I can remember being a staff planner is it does seem like our
permitting process and our legislative process for land use entitlements, it is geared towards the
larger projects and the larger landowner, and it largely leaves out the smaller landowner. The
comment was made that we send small landowners through the, essentially the same process.
We are.. .you know so we can look more at what the Members are talking about here, but I'll also
say we are looking at 19.510 which is, which talks about processing our entitlements, whether it
be, you know, discretionary permits or legislative entitlements, and we are going to try to
differentiate between large and small projects. Certainly some things are going to have, you
know, a larger project potentially has more environmental effect, and perhaps those should go,
undergo somewhat more scrutiny. The smaller projects, you know, just by their nature being
smaller are going to have less of an impact. So we're going to be looking at all those things. So
thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. You know about 30 years ago the County had a book, a
binder book which at that point in time was pretty much every single permit form application
that you needed within this County to do anything. zoning requests, grading permit, driveway
application, and I only bring it up because one of the advantages of that book is everybody knew
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what they had to do to get something accomplished. Not you go in, turn it in and they go, oh, by
the way, where is this form, and then the question is what form, I wasn't made aware I had turn
in something else. So then you come back two weeks later and then you turn in the form that
you were just told and then the next plan reviewer goes oh, you're missing this yet. I think part
of what I've learned over the last 30 years of that kind of process is it's easy if everybody knows
what's the rules and what's the requirements, from the applicant to the staff, the departments. I
think would, is one of the things that I can tell you I've been hearing a lot of in the last 30 years
is why aren't we upfront and tell anyone this is what you need to be reviewed and a decision to
be rendered. And I just share that because you're aware of some unique situations, directors, all
the other departments are, and for the life of me I don't know why we didn't continue updating
that great booklet. Because you knew what a minor SMA was, you knew the dollar cutoff, you
knew what then a full-blown SMA was. I mean it was a well informed book that made people
understand. .no, it was like this thick, Don.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well it would be like that now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know was just like that. Told you the departments and agencies that had
responsibility by what law or Federal decree or whatever it be, and then the schedule, this is
about the estimated fee. So, you know, up through that end of that Harmibal's tenure I can say, I
thought the County did a great job in assisting the residents and public with what County
requirements were. And then came well, we'll tell you if you ask us but we will not really will
volunteer everything to you kind of approach which is not what I think County should be at all.
So I share that 'cause that's maybe something we need to have that philosophical discussion on is
how shall the County present this, and I think we should be the informed, helpful entity.
Although I can be draconian at times, I think it makes it easy if we do it better this time than the
other way. Any other questions or comments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And yeah, you bring a good point as a place to go to,
one stop, this is what you need. I mean we've got, pretty much everybody has access to a web
somewhere, whether it's the library or their own computers or their cell phones. So that might
not be a bad thing to do is say, all right, what do I need, what are all the forms I need? That
would help a lot, 'cause I know there's always the back and forth. But, you know, what Member
Carroll said and some of the things that the Director and Mr. Dack have said, wanted to talk
about the Zucker Report and how many of the suggestions that they had in there have been
implemented. I mean we were just talking right now about the permit fees, but there were a
bunch of other things in there to supposedly help speed up the process. Has that been. .how
many of those things have been implemented? I know we were working on it long time.
MR. DACK: Yeah. I have it in the folder, probably take me a while to pull it out, but I think one of the
committees that we've been to in the last few years did ask that question and we did provide a
fairly extensive response. If I recall I think it was like probably a good 70 or 80 percent of them
were, had been implemented or were in the process of being implemented. Possibly even higher
than that, but I can, I could pull out that letter we provided to you folks, if you want.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKANIA: We'll request that, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine. And the last question I would have is, you know, Mr. Spence, you
talked about separating some things and some suggestions on how to streamline, and I know
you've sent some things through the Committee already. Are we led to believe that we can
expect some more streamlining measures coming through the Planning Committee?
MR. SPENCE: Oh yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good.
MR. SPENCE: We have a draft of 19.510 with changes. We're also sending proposed changes to the
Maui Planning Commission about their SMA Rules to help move those things along so we don't
have to get an assessment for, you know, everything, your mailbox, whatever. And unfortunately
that's the way that the courts have come down, you know, so we're going to write things into the
Rules that, you know, you don't have to get, you don't have to do an SMA assessment for tenant
improvements or those kinds of things.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So some of these things are court-case driven as well?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Oh, absolutely. That's, oftentimes I find that the complex nature of our entitlement
process, part of it, not all of it, but part of it is a result of court cases, you know, where the court
says you must do this and so we develop a whole system of permits based around what the court
said.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But they usually say that because of the laws that we have created, right?
They make their decisions on our ordinances, so if we change the ordinances we can...yeah,
that's where...
MR. SPENCE: We're, and that's where we're working on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's where your changes are coming.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, great. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions for Planning Department? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The question I would have is, you know, you mentioned the book that
you could refer to when you wanted to do a project. I think it would be very interesting to see a
comparison between that book and what's required now, and maybe get a sense of how much of
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that is absolutely necessary and how much of it we may be able to do without. Now the reason I
bring that up is I can't remember which Member it was, but the comparison was when you went
into, to file a building permit in the old days, quite often you could get a permit just with a
handwritten drawing. It didn't have to be stamped by an architect, didn't have to be stamped by
a structural engineer, and as you mentioned, there was a sense that the County was being helpful
in the process as opposed to being--for lack of a better term--demanding in the process. And so I
think it would be very interesting to see what the comparison would be between that book you're
referring to and what's now required, and I'd love to see that before we decide whether we
should be charging anybody any more money for the process that they go through.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think I have a copy, and I think Council Services put it out, if, I may be wrong.
But I can, I will follow up on that for the Committee. Anything else for Mr. Spence or Mr.
Dack? Okay, if not, gentlemen, thank you for your participation. We appreciate your presence.
And we'll bring up our Water Department and our Water Director.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Committee members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Thank you for waiting, Mr. Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are open to any comments you would like to share at this time, please.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My name's Dave Taylor, I'm the Director of the Department of
Water Supply. We have spent a lot of time over the past couple of years talking about water
rates, and I'll just summarize those quickly. And I have a couple of comments over some things
that affect our Department that were talked about this morning. I think as everyone knows the
Department of Water Supply is self-funded. We bring in 100 percent of our own revenue to run
our Department. Although that's true, each service isn't necessarily self-funded. Some we
charge more than it costs to provide that service to that customer, others less. For example, our
two primary services running normal operations and expansion. Expansion is paid for
theoretically anyway through the meter fees that you pay when you get your meter which just
doubled and normal operations through your monthly bill. The meter fees even with the recent
doubling don't cover the full cost of providing that service, so even there the monthly fee
subsidizes the new users. Also, different areas although everyone's charged the same, we charge
more than it costs to provide service in Central, South, and West Maui. We charge less than it
costs to provide the service, Molokai, Hana, and Upcountry. Agricultural users for example are
charged much less than it costs to serve them. So although our Department is self-funded
through rates and fees, it's really the same discussion that you were having here about how, what
is fair, how to fairly assess fees for different services. So we have the same issue.
Mr. Miyamoto from Wastewater is gone but he would say the same thing, their Central costs in
Lahaina, Kihei or Lahaina, Kihei, and Kahului cover their normal operations. They charge less
than it costs to serve Molokai, and they charge less for recycled water than that program costs.
So Water and Wastewater although they are self-funded as overall programs, the individual
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components are either subsidized or not, so that's very similar to what you're talking about with
the rest of the County. When you get a water bill, you get your water and sewer bill on the same
bill and it's totaled. You don't write two checks, you write one check. Very similar to what you
were talking about earlier about bundling other services, costs for those on real property tax. I
just say although it wouldn't affect us directly, keep in mind that if that is something you're
going to do, you probably want to put some legislation in to say what happens if people don't
pay the whole thing. We get times where people write a letter saying well I'm paying my water
share but not my sewer share or vice versa. What are we supposed to do? Are we supposed to
listen to that, divide it equally? What if they're a dollar short? If somebody doesn't pay all of
their sewer bill, are we supposed to pull their water meter? So if you're going to bundle services
on one bill, there needs to be some clarity about what happens if they don't pay it all. So that's
just some advice based on our experience. Something that, you were talking to the Planning
Department about their fees. Be aware that their study did not take into account the fact that
other departments such as ours, State departments, also process those permits, Change in Zoning,
SMA. We have man-hours on those too that we absorb into our other revenues. So I don't want
to open a can of worms but just imagine that the State, just say you raise the fees and the State
comes in and says whoa, whoa, whoa, you know, you send all those to SHPD, to DLNR, we
want some of that money. So be aware that if we start charging more, some of these other
agencies who aren't the Planning Department, who aren't Development Services Administration
may say well where's our share? So I just want to point that out that those costs of the other
departments weren't included in those studies. And then finally just back from my history a long
time ago, I remember back when I was a Wastewater Staff Engineer and the ordinances changed
that we were going to start charging per gallon per day per treatment in an upfront impact fee.
Before that, plan reviews were very, very fast, because whatever their calculations were we
would review them and approve them. As soon as we started charging a significant amount,
somewhere around $10 per gallon per day, all of a sudden the accounting that had to be done of
the water because there was such a big cost that was associated with it became a big issue. And
staffing jumped because people now are going to argue well I don't think it should be 100
gallons, I think it's only 80 gallons. And so all of a sudden if you start having costs per dollar of
constructed value for this building, I will say just from my experience and I'll almost guarantee
you people will come in and start saying well the carpet shouldn't count and the wallpaper
shouldn't count, and the desks aren't really part of the building, and all of a sudden you get back
and forth and back and forth with staff, with attorneys. And all of a sudden our internal costs are
going up because we're not going to agree on what they should use, because the applicants are
going to try to bring their cost down and we're going to try to, you know, be, do what's fair. So
that is something I personally saw and this was close to 20 years ago when all of a sudden we
started charging per unit cost, all of a sudden staffing jumped because there was a lot more
interaction. So those are my Department and some of my comments about some of the things
being talked about today, you know, some of the experiences I've had. So thank you for the
opportunity to share that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Taylor, for those thoughts. I'm sure that was very helpful for
all of us. Ms. Cochran, questions for the Director?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Director. And yeah, being a self-funded Department,
you know, I'm not sure if that can...I mean I guess if all departments could be this way they
would by now, but obviously it's a little trickier with others. And I think we're striving towards
reaching, you know, that, closing that gap or ratio, I guess, and not having to, you know, get from
General Fund to subsidize. So I thank you for your comments, and that's some good insight
from your past experiences also that, you know, we.. .and again, Chair, this is a, you know,
touchy, thorny subject, however you look at it, controversial, what have, but again I'm glad that
we have all departments here today to chime in and share their experiences, because each one is
very, very different. And we have that task to try and balance it all, so that's definitely
challenging yet I think in the end we'll have some good results, and looking forward to moving
forward in a positive manner. But again, you know, hopefully heading towards what your
Department is doing, but definitely making the public agree and be happy about it, too, though,
and that's going to be the big challenge. So thank you, Department, for what you do. And,
Chair, again, no real, you know, burning desire questions right now for Mr. Taylor, but at this
point I just again thank you for the opportunity to bring everyone forward. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Director Taylor, for being here. I
guess my only concern would be is how is it fair and how do we justify what is fair, and for the
end user or one who wants to have water transmitted to their residence or what have you? And I
think sometimes maybe part of the rate or fees, if we have some policies which you probably do
and I'm not aware, is when is the old fees grandfathered in, because how long did the process
take from the Department for the or the application process takes? I think it's of value for rural
areas as well as the everyday residents or some homeowner who wants to build or even the
developer who wants to develop affordable homes and the high cost of the fee, the impact fees
including the water meter fees. How does that affect our residents I think, you know, is
something that we can have a wider discussion on as we move forward with the different
infrastructure needs I guess I would say, you know, coming from your Department. And, you
know, that's the initial, the water. You don't have the water, you can't do anything. And if the,
there's a high cost, how do, how can we so that they don't have to upfront say the $12,000 or
what have you, how can we make it easier for the homeowner or the new land, the new
homeowner to be able to afford. And I don't expect you to answer that question today but those
are the kind of thoughts that I try to process as I'm trying to understand all the different what is
fair and how do we make it amenable for everyone if at all possible.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, may I respond?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: And thank you, Member Crivello. And I think I can respond today because we've
covered this so thoroughly I think in Water Resources Committee. Our first thought is it isn't up
to us the Department to decide what's fair, ultimately it's up to the County Council. So we've
taken the approach we did, rather than just propose something and say we think this is good, we
- 41 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 15, 2013

have given the Council a, the full range. What if it's all in rates, what if it's all in fees, a couple
places in between, we've gone through the pluses and minuses of each. And so rather than us
saying what's fair, first we want to make sure everyone understands this is the whole gamut of
options. So I think we've presented those pretty clearly, and I think everyone understands what
they are. As far as the grandfathering, it's not a Departmental policy, it's actually written into the
ordinance. In Chapter 14 it says very clearly that the impact fee at the time of meter issuance
shall be applied, so it's not something we decide, it is written into the ordinance. And if the
Council feels there should be a different line in the sand then obviously the Council could change
that, that ordinance. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This is pretty much a continuation of the
discussion and the presentations we had from the Water Department. The problems we're having
are with infrastructure of course and as the Director has pointed out, the short-term and longterm solutions that we need to be addressing. We don't want to be like Honolulu. I mean every
day how many breaks they have? Major breaks, 300 a year or something or over, and we're
looking at that happening to us. And we're going to have to bite the bullet someplace and the
taxpayer, it's not going to be just water fees, we are going to have to come up with substantial
monies, because it is for the good of Maui County and it is for the common good to upgrade our
systems and work on it. I don't know how high in the end some of the proposals are to put a
single meter in, and I don't know if we really should be going that direction; however, I look
forward to the discussions and I think this Council and this Committee and the Budget
Committee need to look seriously at what we are going to do about the infrastructure problem
with funds outside of the Water Department. It is going to have to happen someday. It's not a
maybe, it will have to happen, and so I look forward to that discussion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think we've discussed this issue significantly over the last six months,
so I'm fine.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a moment, Chair, I'll try to keep it brief. But, you know, this goes
back to my initial remarks. You know I've always been interested and of course I wasn't here
when all these things were decided so you just kind of go with the way the setup is. But I've
often wondered, you know, we talk about what core services of the County are. What are the
core services that we as a County are required to provide for our residents so that they have basic
health and safety taken care of it? And it would seem like water is at the top of that list. 'Cause,
you know, like somebody said down here, you know, without water nothing happens, and yet we
have chosen to say well water needs to be self-sufficient. It's kind of interesting to me, and it
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goes back to that philosophical discussion about, you know, what is a core service, what should
we be subsidizing, and what should we say well this is not a core service of County government
so if you want it you have to pay for it, so we're going, you know, charge fees for it. So this is a
much bigger discussion for me than what we're talking about today. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, any questions for Mr. Taylor or any comments at this
time?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No. No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you guys brought up some very good points, Members, and I appreciate the
departments being quite direct in their responses and quite candid. I think they deal with the
day-to-day operational challenges that we don't necessarily appreciate but they do. And I think
Ms. Baisa's last comment was pretty on the mark. And, you know, part of it, I guess our job is
get and present accurate information to the rest of our community members, and some may not
then or may like the history that comes with that information. There's many reasons why we did
many things our own way, and some you gotta go back to Board of Supervisor's Chair Samuel
Kalama and that era regarding like water development and other things prior to the EMI ditch
system and whatnot. But there's reasons why previous County fathers and leaders made certain
decisions. If you want to read those old steno copies of minutes of past meetings, they're
available. You can check with the Clerk's Office. I do and I have obviously not enough time to
read other material. I would say, Members, I'm going to, with no objection, I'm going to ask for
deferral of 22 and 35.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DSG, MPV).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I think we have a sense of where we need to go and the type of
discussion that we're going to need to have with taking into account also the participation of
Mr. Baz, Mr. Agsalog, and the other departments so that we can move forward in a joint manner
whereby the least impact is of course those that pay the bill but still provide the services that we
need to at the level we need to. So Item 22 and 35 is hereby deferred.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR HOKANIA: And I want to thank Mr. Agsalog, Mr. Taylor, Mr. Baz for hanging on with us for
most of the day. Thank you very much.
ITEM PIA-25: NEPOTISM POLICY (CC 13-127)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one last item to take care of, Members, and that is Policy Item 25 under
the title of Nepotism Policy. We are in a.. .we have a proposal through a Communication 13-127
from Mr. White, whereby he has a proposal to, for consideration that would amend Chapter 2.56
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of the Maui County Code. And at this time I'll let Mr. White give some opening comments if he
has any. Thank you, Mr. Baz.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I introduced this legislation in hopes that we would
stop the practice of giving preference to relatives in the hiring process in the County. As we all
know, there have been instances brought up in earlier discussions where family members have
been employed in fairly small departments in ways that I feel don't enhance the trust in
government that I think we would, that we all strive for. The initial bill that was in the binder
was sent to the Board of Ethics and they were nice enough to review it and provide comments.
So I have sent or I have submitted and was passed out today an updated bill, and so I would
certainly be amenable to deferring this item after some discussion. Basically, what this
incorporates is best practices that are included in US Code for Federal employees, and what
we've done is incorporated some changes after discussing it with the Board of Ethics to more
closely define nepotism, and then clearly stating that there are penalties for not following this
process and, or this policy. And part of the reason for that is they're concerned that when things
come before them for determination, there's very little in their arsenal to effectuate any penalties.
And so they felt it was important that if we have a policy that's going to have a positive effect
and actually have a, the effect of deterring people from favoring family members, that it should
have some level of penalties. So I offer this up for the Committee's consideration, and would be
interested in hearing others' perspectives.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. White. The Chair will also note we do have from the
Department of Personnel Services our Director, Director Hiromoto present. And I'm not too
sure, did you have something you wish to share with the Committee this morning there,
Director? We'd be very happy to.. .if you have any comments, you know. And again, Members,
the Chair will take the request from Mr. White since the new draft has, wasn't actually posted for
public comment, I'm going to recommend also to defer also that we can get comment that, for
those that wish to submit on the most recent draft. Director, I'd, we are open to any comments if
you have. I know, I don't know if you are aware of the new revision from Mr. White, so I'll give
you a moment. And I'll ask Corporation Counsel, we have one of our other deputies joining Mr.
Kushi, so if you could please introduce yourself, and we are open to any comments you wish to
share.
MS. OANA: Good morning, Chair and Members. I'm Jennifer Oana, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
And I do have some comments with regard to this draft. I did have a chance to review this latest
draft this morning. My first comment is with regard to the language of the bill, and when I
reviewed the last draft what immediately popped into my mind was the situation at the
Prosecutor's Office. And with this new draft it hasn't really changed my opinion. When you
look at the Prosecutor's Office, they are in a real unique situation where there's no other
department like the Prosecutor's Office, there's no other law finn or law office situated like the
Prosecutor's Office. And what I mean by that is if someone wants to become a prosecutor and
live on Maui they have to work for the County of Maui Prosecuting Attorney's Office. There is
no other private sector that has such an office as they do. And when you look at the language of
the bill, you know, it says no officer or an employee shall employ an individual to a position or
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office under their supervision who is a relative or the relative of another officer elected to or
employed by the same office. Now under the Charter the definition of an officer besides the
Mayor, the Managing Director, you folks, Council members, heads of departments, it also
includes an officer is the Deputy Prosecuting Attorneys. So when you look at the language of
this proposed bill, not only can J D Kim not hire his son or daughter who grows up wanting to
be like him, not only can J.D. not hire Robert Rivera's son or daughter who grows up wanting to
be just like him, he cannot not hire any line attorney's son or daughter or relative who wants to
be a prosecutor. And like I said before it's not like criminal defense where you can work for the
government at the Office of the Public Defender, and if you don't want to work for the
government you can be a private criminal defense attorney. In the Prosecutor's Office you can
only work there if you want to work on Maui as a prosecutor. So just the language of this bill
may need to be tweaked to take into that, take into account things like the Department of the
Prosecuting Attorney and also Department of Police. There are a lot of times where children
want to follow in their parent's footsteps. You know police officers make police officers in some
situations and just like prosecuting attorneys. And so the language may need to be tweaked to
take into account those situations. Also, if you look on the second page, I think it's
Subsection.. .oh, 2.56.070 Subsection C and Subsection C 1 c. There is language that says except
under circumstances where the relative is qualified on merit alone for the position, and that may
have to be tweaked out too, because what does merit alone mean. Does it mean the person with
the highest degree, does it mean the person with a degree plus experience. I think that has to be
discussed in this Committee. Furthermore, the City and County of Honolulu as well as the
County of Hawaii does have a nepotism policy in their charter, and for those two counties they
do have an exception for a relative who is on the eligibility list in accordance with civil service
law. So this Committee might want to consider adding some type of language like that. And
again, Member White did mention about the Board of Ethics, they do have concerns whether
they, what role they're going to have in this. I believe they're not at this point able to do
investigations, they don't have the staff to do that. Again, just like every other Maui County
board and commission, they are a group of voluntary citizens who serve on this type of
committee. Another comment I have is where should this law be placed, should it placed in this
2.56 under the Maui County Code, or should it be just like the City and County of Honolulu and
the County of Hawaii, should it be appropriately placed in the Charter? And I'm not quite sure
about that at this moment. And then lastly, I believe lastly, again, what is the effect on civil
service laws and the collective bargaining agreements, what will that have on this law? Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And thank you very much for those very good comments. We
appreciate that. Director Hiromoto, any comments you can share with the Committee at this
point in time?
MR. HIROMOTO: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members. I did not have a chance to look at
the new proposal; however, I did jot down some comments with regard to the old proposal, and I
think it's still relevant. I think that the intent is good. I think it'll be challenging to develop or
draft a nepotism policy, you know, that's free from discrimination, free from violating the
collective bargaining agreements, and that doesn't, you know, back us up into a situation where
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we have to select the second best candidate. Having said that, I haven't seen this as a real issue
in the County so far, and maybe it's because my Department deals primarily or predominantly
with civil service type of appointments where a person would have to.. .we'd have to be
recruiting for a position, we'd have to be.. .people would have to make the application, they'd
have to fill out the application correctly. They'd have to be screened with regard to their
minimum qualification requirements, they have to take a test, they have to score in the top,
amongst the top people to get referred down to the Department. So when you talk...that's one of
the questions I had, too, was similar with Deputy Corp. Counsel Oana's comment that I didn't
know what merit meant in the proposal. If that meant coming through the civil service process
then I think we'd be okay with that, with the civil service process. I also wanted to note that with
regard to discrimination, for example we found a Supreme Court decision, Hawaii Supreme
Court decision which, it involved a hotel and an employee who got married to his supervisor, and
based on that hotel's no relative policy, the, either the supervisor or the subordinate would have
to either transfer or resign. And it went up to the Supreme Court, Supreme Court ruled that it
was a violation of the marital status component in the discrimination law, so that's in
discrimination. With regard to collective bargaining, you know, it may affect who can be
promoted. For example, if someone is currently an equipment operator for example and the
supervisor is his uncle, then that person even though he's a senior equipment operator, it looks
like according to this proposal would not be able to advance in that area. With regard to that
second best comment that I made, what would happen, I guess I have a question is what would
happen if a director finds out that the, his selection committee recommends a person on a list that
happens to be the director's first cousin. Would that mean now that the director would have to
go and get the second best and go against his selection committee's recommendation? So maybe
things like that would need to be tweaked. But those were some of my comments and concerns
with regard to this proposal. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. And those are very good comments, we need to be aware of
it. It's kind of interesting though, how it's been presented to the Committee, 'cause I would have
thought the issue was it's to the applicant's advantage to have his relative making the decision on
who to hire than the opposite way. It would be to the hiring authority's disadvantage to be
looking at one.. .interesting how we frame things. Well I'll open it up to questions for one round,
Members, 'cause of one, aware of the time, but second, obviously we're going to need to work
on this proposal and I already agreed to a deferral. So quickly, I'll start with Mr. White since
your, this is your initial proposal. Any questions for either Deputy Counsel or Personnel
Director?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No. I appreciate their comments, and I think several of them are things
that we will have to take into consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. I, too, think that this is going to take a
lot of work because it's a very sweeping piece of legislation, and I think that's been already
brought to our attention by the administrative people that have spoken. You know I'm very
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familiar with very tight nepotism policies coming from where I came before, because we had
really, really strict nepotism policies on our grants. And when I look at the list of relatives, I've
never seen anything like it before, and so I'm really interested in knowing, I'll try to limit
questions 'cause we can go on forever, into what is our current policy. Is it anything like this?
Do we even have one?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Oana.
MS. OANA: We have no current nepotism policy in the County.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That...now I understand it because when I look around the County and I
look at this, a lot of people will be leaving. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Or changing of who has supervisory authority over who. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, two questions. One is in relative to Ms. Baisa's last comment. Can
this...where...in Section 070D, it says this section shall apply retroactively to all officers and
employees of the County. Is that something legal since it's been an established practice until
now and then we're saying well no longer and also gotta go back to anybody who's employed.
Is that a...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that something any of you can respond at this time or would you care to take it
under advisement? Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Yes, Mr. Chair and Member Couch, that is troubling to our office at this point. We just
saw this draft today. The general rule is all laws are favored to be prospective only. Now the
proposed bill say it's retroactive, retroactive to when? And are we all criminals then? Do we
need to open up another investigation? Do we need to go through a ...(inaudible)... chart on all
departments? That is very troubling to our office at this point in time.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And the other question or possibly a comment is that it was mentioned
that the Board of Ethics doesn't do investigations or doesn't have the manpower. I know when I
was on the Board of Ethics we certainly did. We got the staff that was necessary, but we did do
an investigation and had the powers to do that investigation. Has that changed?
MR. KUSHI: To my knowledge it hasn't. You were there -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. KUSHI: --and you had subpoena powers -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. KUSHI: --you conducted investigations.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And we did.
MR. KUSHI: Whether or not they can still have the budget to do it, I'm not sure. We have a Deputy
Corp. Counsel assigned to that board.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: I know that for sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. I just was surprised when I heard that. Alright, thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, my question was asked by Ms. Baisa in regards
to do we already have such a policy and if so, what's it like, and the question was answered.
Maybe just a quick towards Mr. Kushi. Thank you for your comments on Item D. Are there
other troubling points as you see through this second draft?
MR. KUSHI: Not so much troubling, Member Cochran, but I do note that and with all due respect to
your office, you have exempted the Council Services, your own offices from this bill. But again,
you can do what you want. The State Legislature exempted themselves from the Sunshine Law.
My Deputy Oana did have some points in terms of how this thing would work if it is ever
implemented, because the clear example is the Prosecutor's Office and basically it bars anybody
who has any relative interested at all, whether it's the prospective employee's supervisor or not.
There's troubling definitions between advocating versus actually the promotion and advancing.
There's also situations where what does a civil service eligibility list have to do in the process at
all? I mean does it even count? But overall, again, you know, I agree with the concept of it. I
note that it is correct that we don't have an official written policy on nepotism. That's not to say
that the Board of Ethics can come and bring up charges against an employee who, a supervisor
who blatantly appoints a relative without consideration or merit. That would fall under the
category of appearance of impropriety which I believe Member Couch knows about. You can
also, you can be brought up on that type of charges. So to say that there's nothing on the books, I
don't think that's a true statement. There was something in the grants review rules and
regulations or grants policy, if I recall, but again, and we tried to enforce it on one of the
nonprofits at one point in time, that didn't fly too far.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Kushi. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I think what, from State law nonprofits have to come
up with a nepotism policy in place as well as whistleblower and what have you. But I find this
- 48 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 15, 2013

quite detailed, because in Hawaii we so
, we're all related one way or the other sometimes
if you get into the nitty-gritty and once you start talking story, you know. So I think something
like this would have to come from our Corp. Counsel and how it fits in.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
MR. KUSHI: One more comment, Mr. Chair -CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, yes, Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: --and Member...Stacy, since it's been brought up and my Deputy did bring it up initially.
If we're going to go with this with the whole nine yards, include the definition or the category of
domestic partner. Okay. So what's good for everybody else should be good for them, too. Or
what's illegal for them should be illegal for us, too. Vice versa. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we understand your comment. Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. It's about time we address this. And I'm very
happy to see that we have grandchildren inside there, but they left out great grandchildren, so I
can be an advocate for my great grandchildren if I'm around ten years from now. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Again, as Mr. Kushi said, we need to be fair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So listening to the comments as well as from our resource people, we're going to
need additional time obviously to revise the proposal to take into account the comments provided
by our resource as well as you, Members. So...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just want to say this and I'll be real quick. I didn't see hanai
addressed. It became a real issue for the organization I came from.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that is another good point. We'll take into account -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --certain specific cultural practices that are unique to our State, our County, our
people -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --as we make the revisions. Okay, with no other considerations for this item,
Policy Item 25 shall be deferred, Members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DSG, MPV).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: And with no other business, I thank you very much for your presence. This
meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .
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